


DEPARTMENT OF COMMUNITY SERVICES 
LAND USE AND TRANSPORTATION PROGRAM 

MULTNOMAH COUNTY PLANNING COMMISSION 
 

MINUTES OF APRIL 5, 2010 
 

I. Call to Order- Chair John Ingle called the meeting to order at 6:30 p.m. on Monday, April 5, 
2010 at the Multnomah Building, Room 101, located at 501 S.E. Hawthorne Blvd., Portland, OR. 

 
II. Roll Call- Present- Chair Ingle, Vice-Chair Chris Foster, Michelle Gregory, Katharina Lorenz, 

Bill Kabeiseman, John Rettig 
 Absent- Patrick Brothers, Greg Strebin, Julie Cleveland 
 
III. Approval of Minutes of March 1, 2010. 

Ingle said they needed a majority of the people who were present at the prior meeting to approve 
the minutes. Commissioner Kabeiseman said his understanding was, even if one wasn’t present at 
the meeting, that person could still vote on the minutes if they had reviewed them. County 
Counsel concurred.  
 
Motion to approve March 1, 2010 minutes by Commissioner Gregory; seconded by Commissioner 
Foster. Motion passed unanimously. 

 
IV. Opportunity to Comment on Non-Agenda Items. 
 None from the public. Chair Ingle mentioned to the Commissioners that the Statement of 

Economic Interest is due by April 15, 2010. He also questioned whether the Commission was still 
obligated to submit the Quarterly Public Official Disclosure, and County Counsel Sandy Duffy 
said they were not. 

 
V. Hearing: Amendments to the County Framework Plan and Zoning Map to Implement 

Urban and Rural Reserves in Multnomah County - PC-08-010 
 
Chair Ingle read into the record the Legislative Hearing Process for the Planning Commission for 
a public hearing, and the process to present public testimony. Commissioners present at that time 
were Kabeiseman, Lorenz, Gregory, and Foster, constituting a quorum for the purpose of 
conducting business. The Commissioners disclosed no actual or potential financial or other 
interests which would lead to a member’s bias or partiality. Multnomah County Code prohibits 
commission members from participating in any proceedings in which they, a relative, or business 
partner have a direct or substantial financial interest. Commissioner Kabeiseman noted for the 
record that his firm represents some clients whose property is going to be affected by this. 
Commissioner Foster noted that some Commissioners are residents of the affected area. There 
were no objections to the Planning Commission hearing the matter.  
 
Commissioner Rettig joined the group. 
 
Chuck Beasley, Senior Planner said the purpose of the hearing was to hear public testimony, 
then consider and recommend to the Board a county plan to implement the Multnomah County 
portion of the Reserves Intergovernmental Agreement (IGA) with Metro. Both the County and 
Metro approved the IGA at public hearings on February 25, 2010, in which the County agreed to 
adopt policies in proposed Policy 6A Urban and Rural Reserves, and a map (Exhibit 1). The 



second exhibit is a draft set of findings of the reasons for designating areas in Multnomah County 
as urban or rural. Exhibit 3 is a table of the actual Factors Evaluation that the CAC provided as a 
base of their decisions. You will also find the IGA, and the Oregon Administrative Rules (OAR) 
Division 27. 
 
In Policy 6A, staff said there were minor changes to the document that had been presented at the 
March 1 worksession, an additional policy, and some changes to the strategy section. In terms of 
policy, we ended at Policy 6. This incorporates what the counties want in their codes to allow new 
uses or higher density than when the reserves are designated.  
 
In subsection A(1) of the Strategies Section, we spell out the responsibilities that Multnomah 
County has to designate rural reserves and Metro has to designate urban reserves. We have agreed 
to show both urban and rural reserves on our map. In subsection B, we removed the language 
specifying Gresham as the concept plan partner for our one urban reserve area, as it was thought to 
be overly specific for this type of plan document. We broadened the language in (g) to minimize 
conflicts between urban areas and rural areas. This broadens the scope to directing future concept 
planning efforts to include such issues as transportation, water, etc. 
 
Exhibit 2 describes why the Board chose the designations in the IGA shown on the map, the 
process the County used to evaluate and designate reserves, and explains the rationale for the 
proposed reserves, and the information that was relied upon to reach those conclusions. These 
should help in understanding the basis of the decisions, and why some of the trade-offs were 
made. 
 
Because of the scale of Reserves, we don’t always have a chance to look at all the edges, so we 
could end up with an anomalous situation where some parcels outside the UGB have a Rural 
Center (RC) zone. Although the effect would be minimal because all of the properties are 
residential, and would retain their existing uses and procedures for new uses, it results in a little 
different outcome. 
 
One of the things we were cognizant of, as we went through this planning process, was to look for 
edges on the East side so we wouldn’t be setting up conflicts between future Urban Reserve Areas 
and the Rural Reserve Areas. The best edge is a landscape scale, where it wouldn’t make sense to 
continue. In this area, the CAC recognized that there aren’t many good landscape edges, especially 
East/West, because it is a consistent topography interspersed with streams. They chose 302nd as 
that edge, because you have a right-of-way gap there. The alternative would be to go to the East 
side and include all those parcels, but the parcels are so large, that would encompass a lot of 
acreage. We didn’t want to split tax lots, and wanted to keep a gap between Johnson Creek and 
future urban growth, so that’s where the line is drawn. 
 
Ingle then called for public testimony. 
 
Jerry Grossnickle - 13510 NW Old Germantown Rd, Portland OR. I am the new President of 
the Forest Park Neighborhood Association (FPNA), taking over from Jim Emerson. I have 
participated, to a greater or lesser degree, in four consecutive UGB expansions that have either 
directly or indirectly affected FPNA, and have witnessed firsthand some of the problems of the 
UGB process. Without an active and substantive role in decision making, Multnomah County and 
the City of Portland were not always pleased with the results. As property owners in Multnomah 
County and rural Multnomah County, we did not feel we had an effective advocate for 

 2



maintaining the County’s rural area plan, so we were pleased with the passage of AB 1011, and 
generally very pleased with the results of the Reserves process. I would like to add my voice to 
those who agree with the amended zoning map, and believe it should be adopted as recommended. 
Carol Chesarek will be presenting some clarifying language of Policy 6A, which I have reviewed 
and agree with. I think it makes sense to align the language of the introduction and policy 
statement as much as possible with the wording of the Administrative Rules and SB 1011. In 
section B of the Strategy Section, I recommend you accept the recommendation contained in (g); 
the concept plans shall be designed to avoid or minimize adverse effects on farm and forest 
practices, and on important natural landscape features on nearby rural land. I think that is very 
important. We have had some experience with recent concept planning development, and we 
found this directive worked quite well and was very helpful. Thank you. 
 
Rettig asked if this was also the opinion of the Forest Park Neighborhood Association. 
 
Mr. Grossnickle said I am not representing FPNA in this particular recommendation, but in 
general, the Association has taken a strong position towards rural designation for the entire Forest 
Park Neighborhood boundaries. But yes, the FPNA supports the map. 
 
Jim Emerson, 13900 NW Old Germantown Rd, Portland, OR, currently the Vice-President of 
Forest Park Neighborhood Association. Mr. Emerson submitted written testimony that was entered 
into the record, then read the testimony submitted. He requests that this Urban and Rural Reserves 
package be approved. 
 
Joe Rayhawk, 15248 NW Germantown Rd., Portland OR. Mr. Rayhawk also submitted written 
testimony into the record, which he read before the Commission.  
 
Carol Chesarek, 13300 NW Germantown Rd, Portland, OR 97231. Ms. Chesarek served on 
the CAC and also testified a number of times throughout this process. She submitted written 
testimony in support of the Urban and Rural Reserves map for Multnomah County, which is very 
close to the recommendations of the CAC. In addition to the CAC, she followed the development 
of SB 1011 and the Administrative Rules. The task force that developed the Administrative Rules 
spent many hours carefully crafting the working of the Purpose and Objective section, and she is 
concerned about the rewording of the draft Introduction section. She thinks important meaning 
may be lost to future policy makers who might rely on this document when applying this new 
policy. She submitted a revised draft for consideration.  
 
She also supports the County’s decision to designate all of the West Hills as Rural Reserves and 
submitted a high resolution version of the Willamette Valley Synthesis Map developed by the 
Nature Conservancy (in consultation with ODF&W), along with a CD. The map synthesizes all of 
Willamette Valley conservations maps into one place. Most of the West Hills and Sauvie Island 
are thought to be conservation opportunity areas, and includes a large part of Area 9B, which is 
one of the most controversial pieces in the Reserves decision. 
 
She presented her written submission, intended to clarify and revise some of the language in the 
proposed Framework Plan Policy changes. She believes that, if the wording veers away from what 
is in the Administrative Rules, it could be cause for concern in the future. She presented 
suggestions to more clearly align this document with the information from the Administrative 
Rules and SB 1011.  
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There are some minor suggestions for clarity, and thinks the current wording of Policy 6 implies 
that we are refusing to comply, It might be advantageous to reword it to make it clear that we are 
trying to comply with the state rules. Strategy A includes the words “Growth Management”, 
which could be potentially misleading. She believes it implies that we are trying to manage the 
number of people who move here, which is not the intent of the policy. As written, Strategy B(a) 
could be taken to mean only enumerated Urban Reserves could be planned separately and at 
different times, when actually, the region could choose to concept plan any portion of an Urban 
Reserve separately and at different times, so slightly different wording might be helpful.  
 
And we should leave open the possibility that more than one city may be involved in concept 
planning. It also might be helpful to echo some points from Metro about concept planning under 
Strategy B, such as details about livable communities, including components for trails and 
greenways and open spaces, etc. 
 
To clarify some things Joe Rayhawk was concerned about, Ms. Chesarek stated that the idea of 
revisiting reserves in 20 years will not be a problem because they would only be talking about 
undesignated areas. Once areas have been designated rural or urban, the law does not allow 
significant changes within that 50 year period, only within undesignated areas.  
 
Ingle closed public testimony. 
 
Foster said it is difficult to listen and read at the same time to determine if these are viable 
suggestions, but believes there is always an opportunity to improve the language. He asks staff if 
they have time to tweak this a bit; change words here and there. 
 
Beasley said there is some opportunity to do that. The Commission would need to ask staff to 
consider these comments and make some appropriate changes, because we won’t have an 
opportunity to bring it back. 
 
Foster believes there isn’t disagreement with what’s been said, rather, it would clarify some 
points. 
 
Ingle said his perception was there wasn't anything presented that changes the direction or 
conclusions; it would only fine tune the document. 
 
Kabeiseman said although we have not had a chance to study the changes, it does appear that some 
of the suggestions may make sense. Perhaps, if we approve it, it would be with instruction of staff 
to look at, and consider making changes, from Ms. Chesarek’s document.  
 
Rettig said I think we could incorporate the first, fourth and fifth bullets without much 
controversy, but perhaps some of the others need some more analysis. 
 
Gregory asked if it would be possible to request that staff do a review of recommended changes, 
on balance of what they’ve presented. Assuming nothing is substantive to the intent of what was 
presented, anything staff and council thought of as worthy refinements, we would feel comfortable 
endorsing forward. 
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Sandy Duffy, Multnomah County Counsel, suggested a motion to approve, with Commissioner 
Gregory’s concept to give staff discretion to make non-substantive changes for purposes of 
clarifying the language. 
 
Kabeiseman moved to adopt the recommendation to the County staff with instructions to review 
the proposed changes, and at Staff’s discretion, amend as necessary to clarify the intent of the 
document. Rettig seconded. 
 
Ingle said it has been moved and seconded to adopt the amendments and the document as a whole. 
Motion passed unanimously. 
 

VI. Director’s Comments. 
 

Karen Schilling, Planning Director, said at the February PC meeting, we talked about some 
open houses in the rural area plans, but we didn’t have all of the details at that time. We now have 
dates and locations, and the announcements will go out this week. The first open house will be 
Tuesday, April 20 at 5:30pm, at Corbett High School. It will open as a general open house, then at 
7pm, will transition into the first kick-off meeting for the Springdale Community Plan. 
 
On Tuesday, April 22, we will be at Sauvie Island School from 5:30 to 7:00 pm for a general open 
house. On Tuesday April 27, there will be a general open house from 5:30 to 7:00pm at the 
Skyline Grange with a kick-off meeting for the Burlington Community plan from 7-8:30pm. The 
last meeting is Thursday April 29 at Barlow High School with the open house format. You are all 
invited to attend any or all of them. 
 
Rettig requested an email notification as well. 
 
Beasley said May is a chance for us to get caught up on some of the work we’ve been doing on the 
housekeeping amendments. We hope to bring you a hearing for Chapter 37 and Variances and 
Adjustments. Work Sessions for you to review the Commercial Forest Use and Chapter 29 Fire 
Code updates together, as you requested. In June, we will be bringing the results of our County 
wide Community Outreach efforts, and the results of the Burlington and Springdale kick-off 
meetings, and July you get off. 
 

 The meeting was adjourned at 7:30 p.m. 
 
 The next Planning Commission meeting will be May 3, 2010. 
 
 
 Recording Secretary, 
 
 
 Kathy Fisher 


































































































